
Manchester City Council  Minutes 
Executive  3 July 2020 

Executive 
 

Minutes of the meeting held on Friday, 3 July 2020 
 
Present: Councillor Leese (Chair) 
 
Councillors: Akbar, Bridges, Craig, N Murphy, Rahman, Stogia and Richards 
 
Also present as Members of the Standing Consultative Panel:  
Councillors: Karney, Leech, M Sharif Mahamed, Sheikh, Midgley, Ilyas, Taylor and 
S Judge 
 
Apologies: Councillor Ollerhead 
 
 
Exe/20/70 Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Executive on 3 June 2020 were approved as a 
correct record. 
 
 
Exe/20/71 COVID-19 Monthly Update Report  
 
The monthly report on the work in Manchester to control the COVID-19 pandemic 
and help the city recover from the effects and impacts of the virus was considered. It 
explained that as of 29 June 2020, there were 1,740 confirmed cases of COVID-19 in 
Manchester, a rate of 317.7 per 100,000 population. To date, there had been 383 
registered deaths of Manchester residents involving COVID-19 (based on deaths 
occurring up to 12 June and registered up to 20 June). Of these, 76 deaths (19.8%) 
occurred in a care home. The infection rate and the number of deaths involving 
COVID-19 in Manchester was continuing to fall, from a peak of 80 deaths occurring in 
the week ending 17 April to just 9 deaths in the week ending 12 June. 
 
The report and information given at the meeting explained the significant 
developments in the Test and Trace programme and the development of the 
Council’s Local Prevention and Response Plan. An update was provided on the 
planning for the full reopening of schools in the city at the start of the new school year 
in September 2020. The support for the homeless was continuing but the ‘Everyone 
In’ money that the Government had been provided had now stopped. The help and 
support being provided to businesses in the city, in particular the hospitality 
businesses, to help them reopen with appropriate social-distancing arrangements 
was also outlined.  
 
The report also summarised the on-going impact of the pandemic on the Council’s 
own finances, both from a loss of income and from significant additional costs. The 
steps being taken to mitigate the worst of the financial effects were described. 
 
An addendum to the report explained that on 30 June, the Prime Minister had 
announced a £900m fund for ‘shovel ready’ local growth projects in England, which 
could include regeneration, investment in transport, digital connectivity or technology 
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centres to build on local advantage. The addendum set out a list of Manchester’s 
priority shovel ready projects, which could help ensure that the city plays its full part 
in the national economic recovery. The shovel ready projects identified in the list 
were the top priority schemes for the city over the next five years, those that had the 
greatest ability to contribute significantly to the city region’s recovery. 
 
 
Exe/20/72 St Mary's Parsonage - Strategic Regeneration Framework  
 
In February 2020 the Executive had approved in principle a draft St Mary’s 
Parsonage Strategic Regeneration Framework (SRF) and requested that there 
should be public consultation on that draft (Minute Exe/20/27). A report submitted by 
the Strategic Director, Growth and Development presented the outcome of the 
consultation. The report proposed that a revised and final version of the Framework 
now be approved. 
 
An extended period of consultation had run from 13 March 2020 to 22 May 2020. 
Consultation letters had been sent out to 1,172 local residents, landowners, 
businesses, and stakeholders, informing them about the public consultation, and how 
to engage in the process. The SRF was also made available on the Council’s 
website. There had been 20 responses made: 

 one response from a landowner; 

 a joint response from the Deansgate Ward Councillors; 

 one response from a resident management company; 

 three responses from statutory stakeholders; and  

 fourteen responses from local residents. 
 
The report analysed in detail the responses of the consultees and the issues that 
they had raised under eight headings: 

 highways and traffic management 

 public realm and streetscape 

 architecture, development heights and density 

 water management 

 waste management and street cleansing 

 development uses 

 sustainability 

 the SRF itself and the consultation arrangements 
 
The proposed responses to those issues were explained in the report along with the 
changes that had been made to the draft SRF to accommodate and take into 
consideration the consultees responses. 
 
Having considered the responses to the consultation, and the changes made to the 
document as a result of those, it was agreed that that revised version of the SRF be 
approved. 
 
Decisions 
 



Manchester City Council  Minutes 
Executive  3 July 2020 

1. To note the outcome of the public consultation on the draft SRF for the St 
Mary’s Parsonage area, and subsequent suggested revisions to the draft SRF. 

 
2. To approve the Strategic Regeneration Framework for the St Mary’s 

Parsonage area and request that Planning and Highways Committee take the 
framework into account as a material consideration when considering planning 
applications for the area. 

 
Exe/20/73 NOMA Strategic Regeneration Framework Update 2020  
 
The NOMA estate extends for approximately 8 hectares and is a key regeneration 
priority in the city centre. It is bounded to the west by Corporation Street, to the north 
by Angel Street and Angel Meadows, to the east by Rochdale Road and by the 
Metrolink line from Victoria Station and the Shudehill Interchange to the south. It is 
located between Victoria Station and the Northern Quarter and adjacent to the city’s 
retail core. 
 
In July 2009, the Executive had endorsed the Co-operative Group’s Strategic 
Regeneration Framework which set out a vision to create a commercially-led, mixed-
use destination at the northern gateway to the city centre (Minute Exe/09/82). It was 
then envisaged that this would support the creation of an additional 15,000 jobs and 
deliver in excess of £25 million annual GVA for Manchester. Since then over £150m 
of construction investment had been made in the estate including schemes at 1 
Angel Square, Hanover and Federation, City Buildings, the Hotel Indigo, and new 
residential accommodation at Angel Gardens. 
 
A report now submitted by the Strategic Director, Growth and Development explained 
that an updated Strategic Regeneration Framework (SRF) had been drafted that 
sought to build on the progress achieved to date and respond to Manchester’s strong 
economic growth which had led to increased demand for commercial space within 
the city centre. The revision would also propose new policies on climate change and 
zero carbon. Optimising underutilised areas was to be a key priority, with the focus 
on bringing forward commercial development supported by new and integrated public 
realm. The details of the potential development schemes and sites were set out in 
detail.  
 
The report proposed that there should now be a period of public consultation on the 
draft of the updated SRF. That was agreed. 
 
Decisions 
 
1. To note the progress made to date at NOMA and the key challenges and 

opportunities for the next phases of development. 
 
2. To approve the draft NOMA SRF Update as a basis for consultation with local 

stakeholders, and request the Strategic Director, Growth and Director 
undertake that public consultation and report to the Executive on the 
comments received. 
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Exe/20/74 First Street Development Framework Addendum 2020  
 
In February 2020 the Executive had endorsed, in principle, a draft addendum to the 
First Street development framework and requested that there be public consultation 
on it (Minute Exe/20/26). A report submitted by the Strategic Director, Growth and 
Development presented the outcome of the consultation. The report proposed that a 
revised and final version of the Framework Addendum now be approved. 
 
The extended public consultation had run from the 6 March until 15 May 2020. 
Letters had been sent out to 3,636 local residents, landowners, businesses, and 
stakeholders, informing them about the public consultation, and how to participate in 
the process. The draft Addendum was also made available on the Council’s website. 
There had been 11 responses received: nine from local residents; one joint response 
from the three Deansgate Ward Councillors; and one response from a statutory 
consultee. 
 
The report analysed in detail the responses of the consultees and the issues that 
they had raised under seven headings: 

 public realm 

 development architecture, heights and density 

 the framework document 

 development impacts 

 development uses 

 water management 

 general comments 
 
The proposed responses to those issues were explained in the report along with the 
changes that had been made to the draft Addendum to accommodate and take into 
consideration the consultees responses. 
 
Having considered the responses to the consultation, and the changes made to the 
document as a result of those, it was agreed that that the Addendum to the SRF be 
approved. 
 
Decisions 
 
1. To note the outcome of the public consultation on the draft development 

framework addendum for the First Street neighbourhood. 
 
2. To approve the development framework addendum for the First Street area 

and request that Planning and Highways Committee take the framework into 
account as a material consideration when considering planning applications 
for the area. 

 
 
Exe/20/75 Co-living in Manchester  
 
In December 2019 the Executive had considered a report on the concept of co-living 
and its place in the city. At that time the Executive had noted the concept and the 
issues around its development, the nature of the product, and the limited contribution 
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that it could make to the city’s housing offer, and had requested that the Strategic 
Director, Growth and Development undertake a consultation process with key 
stakeholders and reports on the outcomes of that (Minute Exe/19/102). 
 
The Strategic Director reported that the initial consultation on co-living had been 
carried out in two phases. A consultation process had taken place with developers 
and key organisations. (Phase 1). Consultation with wider stakeholders, including 
residents (Phase 2), had then taken place as part of the Local Plan review. The 
report explained that the Phase 1 stakeholder consultation had closed on 9 March 
2020 and five developers had responded. They all expressed an interest in 
developing co-living schemes in Manchester, adding that: 

 the approach should be less cautious in the city centre and the amount of 
accommodation should not be limited; 

 there should be more flexibility about where it would be supported in the city 
centre; 

 the scope should be broadened to include existing successful business and not 
just new or recently arrived employers; 

 the size of units in co-living schemes should not necessarily have to comply with 
approved space standards; 

 restricting the length of tenancies could disrupt tenants;  

 some considered co-Living to be affordable housing; 

 zero carbon policy requirements could undermine viability; and. 

 co-Living schemes should not automatically exclude students. 
 
The Phase 2 consultation had closed on 3 May. In that respondents had been asked 
to comment on this statement: 
 
 “The emerging issue of co-living accommodation is a matter the plan will also 

need to address. The Council has recently set out an initial position on the 
matter, noting the issues around its development, the nature of the product, 
and the limited contribution it could make to the city’s housing offer. Further 
work will be required to help inform any policy approach that will feature in the 
Local Plan in due course. Other forms of short-term renting, including AirBnB, 
will also need to be addressed in the Local Plan.” 

 
There had been 561 responses to that from residents, businesses, statutory 
consultees and partner agencies (although not all commented on the co-living 
statement). Most of the responses were from residents. Whilst most acknowledged 
the need for a range of good quality, affordable accommodation there was a general 
consensus that this should not include multi-occupation developments or subdivision 
of buildings into multiple units. There was also concern that car parking can be 
prioritised over green spaces when planning for multi-occupational developments, 
and there was often increased instances of littering and build-up of refuse in the 
surrounding areas of multi occupational buildings. 
 
In responding to the issues that had been raised in both phases of the consultation, 
the report set out a proposed policy position on co-living for the Council to adopt 
pending the conclusion of the review of the Local Plan. Those were: 

 Co-living should be restricted to a limited number of key areas of high 
employment growth within the city centre, where it can be demonstrated that a co-
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living development could provide added value to the wider commercial offer in the 
area. 

 The size and scale of the developments need to be underpinned by the 
generation of employment opportunities from growth in key sectors in the city. 

 Safe and secure, zero carbon developments will only be considered. Schemes 
should be in city centre locations that are well connected, to ensure residents can 
access jobs, public transport, walking and cycling routes in the city. 

 
With these conditions being considered for co-living schemes, possibly through 
Section 106 agreements:  

 Development should provide an appropriate mix of cluster flats and private 
studios, complying with MCC’s adopted space standards, as part of the 
Manchester Residential Quality Guidance. 

 A long-term operational management platform will need to be provided for across 
each scheme in its entirety. This should include a single management and lettings 
entity, with a long-term commitment. 

 Developers should be required to legally commit to renting only to working 
households, or households actively seeking work, and precluding letting to 
students. 

 A maximum stay should be defined for short-term studio lets, for example, six 
months. 

 Developments must contribute to Council Tax revenue, with Council Tax paid by 
the operator, in order to strengthen the tax base. 

 A contribution should be made in accordance with the city’s affordable housing 
policy. 

 Developments must have a clear place-making delivery strategy, including open 
spaces and public realm. 

 Planning applications should include a conversion plan to demonstrate how the 
building could be repurposed if required. 

 Co-living is not an affordable housing product on a price per sq. metre basis and 
cannot be seen as a mechanism for developers to meet affordable housing 
targets in Manchester. 

 That parking should not be a component of any co-living scheme. 
 
Other principles were  

 Developers will need to demonstrate a clear rationale and need, based around 
their contribution to the local economy, responding to the specific needs of 
employers and supporting jobs; it would be essential to demonstrate that there 
was a clear link between the need to recruit and retain staff and the adjacency of 
the co-living product. 

 As a general principle co-living schemes should conform to Manchester policies 
and specific standards. If a co-living proposals does not accord with current policy 
(for example, departing from space standards), it will need to show that there is a 
compelling and over-riding rationale for so doing, and that the benefits outweigh 
the areas of non-compliance. 

 
Having considered the views expressed by the consultees, and the responses to 
those that the report proposed, it was agreed that the proposed approach be 
approved and commended to the Planning and Highways Committee.  
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Decisions 
 
1. To note the outcome of the consultation exercise with key stakeholders on co-

living. 
 
2. To endorse the approach set out in the report, as described above, to help 

guide the decision making process in advance of the review of the Local Plan 
and request the Planning and Highways Committee take this approach into 
material consideration until the Local Plan has been reviewed. 

 
 
Exe/20/76 Greater Manchester Clean Air Plan - Tackling Nitrogen Oxide 

Exceedances at the Roadside - Outline Business Case  
 
A joint report submitted by the Deputy Chief Executive and the City Solicitor set out 
the progress that had been made following the Government’s response to Greater 
Manchester’s Outline Business Case to tackle Nitrogen Dioxide Exceedances at the 
Roadside (OBC). The report explained the implications of relevant COVID-19 
pandemic management policies for the 10 Greater Manchester (GM) local authorities 
in relation to the schedule of work and statutory consultation on the Clean Air Plan. It 
also set out the links to the taxi and private hire common minimum licensing 
standards (MLS). 
 
The report set out the more recent work that had been undertaken across Greater 
Manchester on public engagement, consideration of future provision and support for 
commercial vehicles, and correspondence from Government on the next steps the 
Government required the GM Councils to take, a timetable for those, and an 
indication of the financial support the Government will provide for the implementation 
of the Clean Air Plan. 
 
It was explained that the plans for consultation had been badly affected by the 
COVID-19 pandemic, as the consultation timetable had been due to commence but 
had to be suspended. As a result the overall programme was going to be set-back by 
four months. 
 
Decisions 
 
1. To note the progress of the Greater Manchester Clean Air Plan. 
 
2. To note the progress in the development of the Clean Commercial Vehicle and 

Hardship funds. 
 
3. To note the initial funding award of £41m for clean vehicle funds to award 

grants or loans to eligible businesses. 
 
4. To note the Government has accepted the need for vehicle replacement funds 

for Hackney Carriages, and Light Goods Vehicles, but has requested further 
development of shared evidence on the needs within that complex sector 
before responding and does not support the sustainable journeys measure. 
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5. To note that TfGM is seeking confirmation that the funding award for Bus 

Retrofit is a continuation of Clean Bus Technology Funds to be distributed as 
soon as possible as per previous arrangements. 

 
6. To note the government will not support electric vehicle charging infrastructure 

through Clean Air monies but have committed to work with GM on securing 
funding from the Office for Low Emission Vehicles (OLEV). 

 
7. To agree the position that the GM Local Authorities will move to a statutory 

public consultation on the GM Clean Air Plan as soon as reasonably 
practicable. 

 
8. To agree the position that the GM Local Authorities’ decision to commence a 

public consultation should be taken once there is a clear timeframe for exiting 
lockdown and moving to the next phase of the COVID-19 response. 

 
9. To note the implementation of a GM CAZ is delayed to 2022 with a revised 

implementation date to be confirmed in the consultation commencement 
report. 

 
10. To note the DfT’s positioning paper “Decarbonising Transport – Setting the 

Challenge”. 
 
11. To note the assessment of the possible impacts of COVID-19 to inform a 

technical briefing note for decision makers. 
 
12. To note that the GM local Authorities intend to consult on GM’s proposed 

Minimum Licensing Standards, alongside the Clean Air Plan consultation and 
agree the position for consultation, on when taxi/PHV fleets should be Zero 
Emission Capable. 

 
 
Exe/20/77 Refresh of the Ancoats and New Islington Neighbourhood 

Development Framework – Poland Street Zone  
 
In February 2020 the Executive had received a draft refreshed Neighbourhood 
Development Framework (NDF) for Ancoats and New Islington (Minute Exe/20/24).  
The revised elements in that refresh had related to the back of Ancoats, referred to 
as the Poland Street Zone, and the former Central Retail Park. At that time the 
Executive had approved that a programme of public and stakeholder consultation 
should be undertaken. 
 
That extended period of public consultation on revised proposals for the Poland 
Street Zone involving local residents, businesses, land and property owners, public 
and statutory bodies and community sector organisations had been undertaken 
between March and May 2020. Following this exercise, and based on the responses 
to that, a final draft of the Ancoats and New Islington NDF Poland Street Zone had 
been produced and was being proposed for approval. 
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The consultation plans had been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic and some 
planned events had had to be cancelled. The consultation techniques that had been 
employed included: 

 An updated Ancoats and New Islington consultation web page on the council’s 
website. 

 Letters to all local residents (465 addresses) within the study area consultation 
boundary. 

 Letters to local businesses within the study area registered on the Manchester 
City Council Business Rates Database. 

 Letters to property and landowners delivered to all freehold and leasehold 
interests registered at the land registry within the consultation boundary area. 

 Consultation notification emails to key public and statutory stakeholders. 

 Consultation notification emails to non-statutory stakeholder groups including 
community groups. 

 Press release and news articles on the manchester.gov.uk website, supported by 
social media. 

 A dedicated email address and telephone information line. 
 
A total of 130 responses had been received: 119 via an online questionnaire and a 
further 11 by email. Of those, 120 of the responses were from people who live, work 
or visit the area frequently.  A further 2 responses were from a local community 
group, 4 responses from or on behalf of local landowners, and others from statutory 
consultees. 
 
The responses to the consultation had been largely positive and recurring themes 
and comments had include: 

 strong support of the vision and priorities contained within the draft NDF update 
and the strategy to maximise opportunities for future development; 

 strong support for the proposals linked to reduced car use and improved 
connectivity and pedestrian and cycle routes through the area; 

 further comments were made in relation to car parking and how this is managed 
in terms of on street parking and centralised parking provision to service the area 
and support businesses and residents; 

 strong support for the objectives of maintaining the character and conservation 
status of the area and ensuring that appropriate consideration is given to this in 
future developments; 

 highlighting the need for flood management and sustainable drainage solutions 
where appropriate; 

 highlighting the need for design to positively address the waterways corridor and 
link to wider green and blue networks; 

 highlighting the need to consider flexibility on building massing and heights at 
certain locations in the area; 

 support for the delivery of affordable housing across a range of typologies and 
tenures; 

 highlighting the need to ensure live work mix is balanced appropriately to ensure 
that either use is not detrimental to the other; and 

 support for potential of green streets and open green spaces that could be used 
for a variety of activities.  However, concern was expressed about the possible 
loss of public open space at Ancoats Green. 
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An updated version of the Development Framework had been produced to take into 
account and respond to the issues raised in the consultation. A copy of that revised 
document was appended to the report under consideration. The Executive approved 
that revised version.  
 
To take forward the implementation of the Framework the report proposed that the 
remit of the partnership company that had been established to take forward the 
redevelopment of the Central Retail Park be extended so as to allow that partnership 
company to undertake feasibility work in relation to Council land interests in the 
Poland Street Zone, which would inform future developments proposals for that area. 
That was supported. 
 
Decisions 
 
1. To note the comments received from stakeholders including local landowners, 

residents, businesses and statutory consultees. 
 
2. To approve the final version of the refreshed Ancoats and New Islington 

Neighbourhood Development Framework Poland Street Zone to guide and co-
ordinate the future development of the area, with the intention that it will be a 
material consideration in the Council’s decision making role as Local Planning 
Authority. 

 
3. To approve an extension to the remit of Manchester Life Strategic 

Development Company Limited (MLSDC) to undertake feasibility work relating 
to City Council owned sites within the Poland Street Zone. 

 
4. To authorise the City Solicitor to complete all the necessary documentation to 

give effect to these decisions. 
 
 
Exe/20/78 Capital Programme Update  
 
A report concerning requests to increase the capital programme was submitted. We 
agreed to make two change under emergency powers established by the Council in 
March 2020, and to make a further seven changes under delegated powers. These 
changes would increase Manchester City Council’s capital budget by £4.726m 
funded by a mixture of government grants, borrowing and external contributions. 
 
An addendum to the report explained that the “Our Town Hall” project had been 
paused so as to allow for an assessment to be made of the possible implications for 
the project of the COVID-19 outbreak, and of the high levels of construction cost 
inflation seen within Manchester. The addendum outlined the position for the Our 
Town Hall Project and the factors which had changed since February 2020 when a 
key decision to proceed with the project had been made. It explained why there was 
now a change in completion date from December 2023 to May 2024. 
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1. To approve, under the emergency provision agreed by the Council on 25th 
March 2020 (minute CC/20/26), the following changes to Manchester City 
Council’s capital programme: 

 
(a) Children’s Services - Hyde Road Secondary School. A capital budget 

virement of £2m is requested, funded by Unallocated Education Basic 
Needs budget. 

 
(b) Growth and Development – Acquisition of Land at Red Bank. A capital 

budget virement of £1.705m is requested, funded by Northern Gateway 
Budget 

 
2. To approve the following changes to the City Council’s capital programme: 
 

(c) Highways Services – Chorlton to Manchester Scheme Development Costs. 
A capital budget increase of £1.432m is requested, funded by Mayor’s 
Challenge Fund. 

 
(d) Highways Services – Manchester Cycleway. A capital budget increase of 

£0.593m is requested, funded by Mayor’s Challenge Fund. 
 

(e) Highways Services – Northern Quarter Walking and Cycling Development 
Costs. A capital budget increase of £1.547m is requested, funded by 
Mayor’s Challenge Fund. 

 
(f) Highways Services – Beswick Filtered Neighbourhood Development Costs. 

A capital budget increase of £0.554m is requested, funded by Mayor’s 
Challenge Fund. 

 
(g) Children’s Services – Our Lady’s RC High School Expansion. A capital 

budget virement of £0.160m is requested, funded by Unallocated 
Education Basic Needs budget. 

 
(h) Children’s Services – Manchester Communication Academy Expansion. A 

capital budget virement of £0.111m is requested, funded by Unallocated 
Education Basic Needs budget. 

 
(i) Growth and Development – Acquisition of Land at Red Bank. A capital 

budget increase of £0.600m is requested, funded by Government Grant 
(Housing Infrastructure Fund) 

 
3. To note increases to the programme of £0.232m as a result of delegated 

approvals. 
 
4. To note the project cost plan (for Construction) for Our Town Hall project had 

been agreed with the Management Contractor in the terms described in the 
addendum to the report. 
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5. To note that the Deputy Chief Executive and City Treasurer was now able to 
issue the Notice to Proceed for the “Our Town Hall” project, with construction 
therefore likely to commence on site in July 2020. 

 
 
 


